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Complementary and alternative medicine (CAM) is a complex
area that encompasses many longstanding individual (ostensi-
bly) medicinal therapies that exist outside the realm of main-
stream medicine. The most common types of CAM include
herbal medicine, homoeopathy, acupuncture, and chiropractic,
although there are dozens of other examples. The ‘alternative-
ness’ of CAM is an inevitable result of the incompatibility with
mainstream biology and biochemistry that defines the various
treatments, and the lack of a formal evidence base to underlie
them. For example, the meridien-based anatomy and electrical
corporal energy fields that are claimed to form the bedrock of
acupuncture remain undetectable to mainstream anatomists and
biochemists. So do the subluxations seen by chiropractors and
the homuncular ocular patterns observed by iridologists. Al-
though many CAM proponents argue (in their advertising ma-
terial) that their practices are increasingly accepted within main-
stream healthcare systems, it remains the case that their modes
of action can only be described as mysterious or magical in the
context of mainstream health science.

Of perhaps greater concern to consumers, there is a dearth
of a formal evidence base underpinning CAMs. In all cases, this
results from one of two causes. Firstly, most CAMs have simply
not been scientifically studied, and so there is an inevitable lack
of formal evidence to support them. However, secondly, those
CAMs which have been scientifically scrutinised have consis-
tently failed to gain support. Occasional research studies that
have produced results suggestive of treatment efficacy have al-
ways failed to do so when replicated (in other words, there has-
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n’t been a single replication of any study that has appeared at
first to support the effectiveness of a CAM). In addition, those
researchers who have concentrated on combining all available
studies into a single evidence-base have consistently found rea-
sons to be sceptical, if not dismissive. In one review of almost
3,000 studies of traditional medicine, the authors concluded
that the 15% or so of studies that were conducted to a profes-
sional standard showed no efficacy that could not be explained
by chance alone (Tang et al. 1999).

Therefore, when considered from the point of view of
mainstream science or reasoned scholarship, CAMs are fraught
with controversy. However, CAM is not without its supporters
and is very popular with large numbers of members of the gen-
eral public. Providers and patients alike point to ample anecdot-
al evidence testifying to its efficacy. Further, CAM also receives
some support from professional health workers (although such
support is not usually linked to empirical literature). One can al-
so note that major providers of health insurance now offer cov-
erage of CAM services (although one can further note that
health insurance is a profit-making business, and that treatments
that shorten a customer’s lifespan are more financially viable for
the insurer!).

A further characteristic of CAM is that it is often described
as embodying a philosophy of ‘holism’ (hence the term ‘holis-
tic medicine’) and of being based on traditional or premodern
wisdoms. Occasionally you see historical provenance presented
as a selling point of a particular CAM technique, with reference
being made to the harnessing of traditional or age-old knowl-
edge. However, without going into too much detail, most cur-
rent manifestations of CAM were invented (or substantially re-
invented) in the late-19th and 20th centuries. For example, ‘chi-
ropractic’ is a Greek term meaning ‘done by hand’. However,
the technique does not date back to ancient Greece, but to 1895,
when D. D. Palmer, a magnetic healer from Ontario, Canada,
sold a non-magnetic therapy that was based on the claim that
spinal misalignment was responsible for 95% of human dis-
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eases (it is noteworthy that the fashion for giving things Greek
names had long passed by this time). Occasionally, today, one
hears that chiropractic has an ancient provenance. However,
one also hears reference to Palmer, even though ‘modern’ chi-
ropractic is presented as being for conditions such as low back
pain rather than for 95% of all diseases.

Some CAMs (such as acupuncture or Ayurveda) are un-
doubtedly old, but two points need to be borne in mind. First-
ly, these medicines were not considered subversive or alternative
in their historical context, and so occupy a similar historical
place as blood-letting, the administration of leeches, and witch-
dousing. Secondly, and perhaps not coincidentally, both
acupuncture and Ayurveda exploded into Western popularity
during the 1960s (despite their 3,000-year histories), at which
time they were radically reinvented for a Western market. And
their standing in their native countries is frequently misrepre-
sented. (We might ask ourselves why, if these forms of medi-
cine are so effective, life expectancy in the historical periods or
in contemporary societies that are characterised as embracing
them is so low?)

Faced with such information, some proponents have chosen
instead to argue that CAM only ‘rose’ in the last 40 or so years
(such inconsistency in philosophical worldviews across CAM
proponents is not at all unusual). The argument suggests that the
willingness of society to receive pluralist perspectives on medi-
cine can be viewed as a symptom of a new age of postmoderni-
ty (e.g., Williams 1993). This is often portrayed as the popular de-
construction of a hegemony of secular, materialist, rationalist
medico-science, and a counter-cultural onslaught against mod-
ernist conceptions of progress that emerged under a guise of
technical rationality. I will be suggesting that this isn’t in fact the
case; mainly because people never held such a rationalist view of
what science or medicine is about in the first place.

In my view, it appears clear that debates regarding the effica-
cy of CAM have failed to establish the primacy of research-
based scholarship. Given that criticism of CAM appears to re-
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sult in extreme offence to its consumers (who are great in num-
ber), the professional researcher, scientist, or scholar is left with
something of a dilemma as to how to proceed. One suggestion
might be to consider the issue from a social psychological per-
spective, in order to take account of the social roles fulfilled by
CAM and so maybe draw some helpful conclusions as to the ap-
propriate context in which to respond.

My argument is that CAM can be more constructively ap-
proached in terms of its social psychological context. Rather
than accuse CAM followers of a breakdown of rational
thought, or rather than make claims that the world is going mad,
I would interpret CAM as occupying a role in society that has
always been present and which has always facilitated the prom-
ulgation of mystic cures and spiritual guidance. This role has
been commonly discussed in terms such as ‘shamans’, ‘healers’,
or ‘medicine men’.

Healers of one kind or another have been a perennial feature
of human society. The role is commonly described as almost
universal in human cultures (e.g., Drury 1989) and to have a his-
tory that goes back as far as records can be found (Money
2000). However, to focus our discussion on ‘witch-doctors’, ‘ju-
ju men’, or trance-inducing gurus capable of engendering al-
tered states of consciousness and out-of-body experiences
would be to focus on stereotypes of primitivism. I am referring
here to the ‘healer’ role in a more generic context, one that
properly represents a core feature of healers, namely, the fact
that they are seen by their peers to be healers.

Krippner (2002) describes the fraught history of academic
study of shamans and shamanism. Although commonly linked
with the work of Eliade (1951/1972), the concept of ‘shaman’
has been considered from a variety of perspectives and with
varying degrees of specificity, such that the Eliade version is
seen by many contemporary commentators as somewhat
anachronistic (cf., Taussig 1987). According to Krippner, com-
mon definitions of the shaman encompass three main charac-
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teristics. Firstly, shamans attend to both physical and spiritual
needs of the community. Secondly, shamans have been granted
privileged status by their community. And thirdly, shamans
claim to have access to valuable resources not ordinarily avail-
able to other members of the community. Note that many fig-
ures in society can fulfil this shaman-like role. In the present dis-
cussion, the terms ‘shaman’ and ‘shamanism’ will be used in this
context, emphasising the practitioners’ claimed interactions
with nonordinary dimensions of human existence.

Several theoretical perspectives have attempted to account for
the prosperity of shaman-type roles across cultures and time.
Shweder (1972) argued that shamans prosper because they use
their talents (heightened awareness, imaginativeness, etc.) to of-
fer an alternative to the cold realities of life, whereas the rest of
the community simply embraces life as it presents itself and so
find value in the filter of myth or ritual. When healers claim that
the vicissitudes of life can be vanquished (and especially when
other, mainstream, commentators claim that can not be), they
are actively embraced by the community and prosper. McClenon
(1997) presents a social modelling perspective, arguing that
shamanism is a cultural adaptation of biologically based adaptive
potentials that promote intragroup cohesion, fertility, and thera-
peutic outcomes. Taboo theories, such as that described by Root-
Bernstein and Root-Bernstein (1997), suggest that communities
protect traditions that indirectly serve the community, without
necessarily appreciating the reasons why. An example is the uni-
versal taboo surrounding incest, which existed for millennia pri-
or to the understanding of genetics or heritability (indeed, this
taboo existed among cultures whose religions have since reject-
ed the principles of evolution that are inherent in the taboo it-
self). The relevant point here is that societies seek to protect all
therapeutic efforts and therefore, the rejection of any therapy
(magico-religious or otherwise) is taboo. Some theories of im-
munological or healing responses (e.g., Wall 1999) suggest that
natural selection may favour the emergence of healers, in that
humans have evolved a type of response that is enhanced when
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others are present. This serves to maximise our chances of suc-
cess (by quickening the death of people who have fewer re-
sources at their disposal, but slowing the death of those who
have some chance of obtaining assistance). If so, then people
may have a built-in desire to see particular people designated as
the community’s healer (or shaman).

Using Krippner’s criteria, many characters throughout history
could be described as fulfilling a shaman- (or healer-) like role,
including traditional medicine men, religious figureheads and
priests, 20th-century medical doctors and scientists, and the
contemporary CAM practitioner. Of these, it is commonly ob-
served that both mainstream medicine and organised religion
are accorded less esteem in modern societies (of the Western
world) than historically.

The declining esteem of modern medicine might be ratio-
nalised in terms of its potential shaman role. Specifically, this re-
lates to the fact that having access to resources not available to
the populace at large is a criterion for shamanism. Whereas this
could be said to be true of medical doctors and scientists
throughout most of the 20th century, more recently a situation
has emerged where their realm of knowledge is no longer exclu-
sively theirs. The information age has promoted the public con-
sumption of technical knowledge in medicine and other sci-
ences, facilitated by television, popular literature, and the Inter-
net. People have increasing access to the corpus of scientific
knowledge through self-directed, or indeed formal, education;
and are aggressively encouraged to pursue such opportunities.
Unlike in previous generations, which were more fragmented
and less egalitarian, current generations are generously rewarded
for cultivating a scientific and technological literacy. One effect
of this is that the ‘mystery’ is taken out of medicine. And one
consequence of that may well be a loss of status for mainstream
medicine, if it is accepted that the shamanic value of medicine
requires its practitioners to have access to resources not ordinar-
ily accessible to other members of the community.
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Other relevant factors may also have contributed to the re-
spect accorded to medical doctors over the last century. The
apparent esteem with which medical doctors have been held
may owe more to magical, almost shaman-like factors than to
the soundness of the empirical basis of their medicine. As an
example, consider the impact of communication between doc-
tors and patients on the healing process. Whereas much re-
search attention has focused on the informational content of
communication (and, thus, the success or otherwise of the
transmission of relevant advice to the patient), many re-
searchers have focused on other more emotional functions. To-
wards the end of the 20th century, all the relevant research was
showing that constructs such as ‘satisfaction with the doctor’
were heavily influenced not by the success of the therapy, but
by the interpersonal factors that characterised the doctor-pa-
tient relationship. One might conclude that the popularity and
high esteem afforded to doctors had more to do with their per-
ceived abilities on an interpersonal level than on their dis-
cernible therapeutic effectiveness. Such a conclusion could be
interpreted as supporting the claim that medical doctors have
been seen as shaman-like characters.

Secondly, another strand of research shows that much of
what determines the efficacy (or otherwise) of a placebo are fac-
tors such as the perceived status of an individual doctor. A place-
bo, of course, is an inert medicine that is administered under the
false pretence of being active. Placebo research shows that when
a patient believes the medicine to be active, the effectiveness of
the body’s own healing processes is enhanced (although the scope
and duration of such effects are frequently exaggerated in the lit-
erature). What is relevant here is that patient beliefs regarding the
status of the doctor serve to moderate the strength of a placebo.
Once again, perceptions regarding doctors that have nothing to
do with beliefs about the biochemical properties of medicines are
seen to be relevant to the patient’s outcome, thus highlighting the
perceived role of medical doctor as shaman-like icon rather than
source of reliable, proven medications.
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A third aspect of this is the importance with which doctors’
opinions regarding their medications are seen to outweigh and
scientific evidence for or against their efficacy. Many patients
are described as ‘seeking’ painkilling medications, antibiotics, or
alternative medicines and as ‘requiring validation’ of their wish-
es from a medical doctor. Such seeking of treatment continues
in the face of well-publicised claims of over-perscription of
medication, and of the damage created by the proliferation of
antibiotics in the environment in situations where it is impossi-
ble for them to do any good. It is as though the imprimatur of
a medical doctor carries some additional weight when determin-
ing the value of the decision or the validity of a belief. Interest-
ingly, these are the same medical doctors that we are led to be-
lieve represent the evils of mainstream medicine (replete with
anti-human, reductionist philosophies, poor people skills, and a
naïve loyalty to failed scientific methodologies).

In summary, the point here is that much of what patients see
in their doctors is determined by a belief that the doctor him-
or herself has a special status, if not special powers, that places
him or her above the ordinary members of society. People do
not see doctors as scientists, but as magical healers.

Consider also the role filled by religious figures in society
throughout history. In Ireland, for example, where the majority
of the population has always lived (and still continues to do so)
in rural or small-town settings, a common depiction of social
structures involves ‘the priest and the doctor’ as the two main
pillars of the community. For example, they might be the two
people in the village who drive a car. I’m not going to explore
this in detail here; but it does seem likely that what can be said
about the tradition of popular deference to doctors could apply
equally to religious figures such as priests and bishops. In terms
of historical ‘healing’ shamans, many healing approaches appear
to embody religious philosophies. For example, writers on
shamanism describe core philosophies such as emphasising per-
sonal growth, emphasising rites of passage, taking positive (fear-
less) views on death, and using visual imagery and iconography
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for healing/comforting purposes. These philosophical principles
appear to me to be common to traditional shamanic healing, re-
ligions, and contemporary complementary medical practices.

Importantly, therefore, any reference to the ‘rise’ of CAM
since the 1960s, or any linking of such a rise to postmodernism,
is probably misplaced. People are not waging a war on a ratio-
nalist hegemony – this is because they were not originally inter-
acting with mainstream medicine on a rationalist, scientific ba-
sis to begin with. What has changed is not people’s attitude to
rationality, but people’s shaman of choice.

As mentioned, both scientific medicine and organised religion
have lost much of their esteemed status in the eyes of the pub-
lic. With regard to Western biomedicine, many of its critics
complain about the positivistic, hard-science worldview upon
which it is based. It is common to hear of scientific medicine
described as ‘cold’ and ‘impersonal’, and many people are per-
haps disappointed in modern medicine’s failure to live up to its
early promise. In addition, the administrative failings of large
bureaucracies such as most countries’ health services attract
substantial criticism, especially considering the literally life-and-
death consequences of their inefficiency. Further, philosophical
positions that object to administrative monoliths, to govern-
ment, or to the dissolution of cross-cultural differences have a
natural enemy in modern medicine. A particular example of
this, but one which stands out on its own, is the pharmaceutical
industry. Like many highly-profitable capitalist enterprises, the
pharmaceutical industry attracts public criticism for a variety of
reasons, some valid, and some possibly not valid. Controversies
affecting the industry have become widely known (for example,
the problems arising from the introduction and use of thalido-
mide, or, more recently, the impact of drug patenting laws on
the affordability of medication in developing countries).

The declines observed in organised religions, especially in
Europe, are similarly amorphous but nonetheless vivid. The di-
rection of law-making in most Western countries seeks to fur-



The past in the present128

ther the separation between church and state. Examples in-
clude the extension of marriage to encompass homosexual re-
lationships, the sanctioning of research on embryonic stem
cells, and the removal of privileges previously afforded to reli-
gious expression in state-run institutions (e.g., the banning of
Christmas decorations in US federal buildings [including, inter-
estingly, orphanages], and the banning of Muslim scarves, and
other religious dress, in French schools). This coincides with
changing patterns (and probable reduction) of religious obser-
vance. In Ireland, church leaders describe falls in numbers of
followers willing to take up vocational careers within the
church as well as a sharp fall in numbers attending religious cer-
emonies; both of which trends are inexplicable in terms of
shifting demographics alone. The proportion of the Irish pop-
ulation declaring an affiliation to a religious community is de-
clining, according to figures drawn from the 2002 national cen-
sus. Indeed, persons declaring no religious affiliation now form
the second largest belief-group in the state, outnumbering
Protestants and Muslims.

What becomes interesting here is when links are made be-
tween the declining esteem of both scientific medicine and or-
ganised religion, and the increasing esteem of CAM. It is as
though the fascination previously directed at doctors and
priests has now been shifted toward CAM practitioners. Sug-
gestive evidence can be found by conducting regional compar-
isons between religiosity and CAM availability. Analyses con-
ducted on the situation in Ireland by the present author imply
that those regions with the fewest residents declaring an affili-
ation to an organised religious congregation in the 2002 popu-
lation census are precisely the same regions with the most ad-
vertisements for CAM services in the national telephone direc-
tory (cf., Hughes, 2006). It is as though where religious obser-
vance has declined, CAM has prospered (and vice versa). Such a
trend is consistent with the theory that the populace will always
embrace magical healing, and that the introduction of rational-
ism serves to drive consumers away by removing the magic that
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is so desirable. Popular shifts towards or away from rationalism
might be illusory: where shifts occur, it is from one anti-ration-
al service to another.

In summary, the increasing popularity of CAM (in the face
of empirical evidence casting overwhelming doubt on its me-
dicinal efficacy) appears to mirror equally dramatic declines in
the popularity of scientific medicine and organised religions. A
tentative rationale for this can be found in conceiving of CAM
as having substituted medicine and religion in a perennial social
role of magical healer. Debates regarding the impact of wide-
spread endorsement of medically inefficacious ‘therapies’ on
public health could helpfully be framed within such a social psy-
chological context. It may not be constructive or accurate to dis-
miss CAM as representing a ‘rise’ in anti-scientific irrationality;
rather, debate might focus on CAM as a contemporary manifes-
tation of a stable (and somewhat adaptive) tradition in an ever-
changing environment.
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